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THE MASTER’S MEN 

Reading: Mark 8:27-33 

3. PETER: THE WAY DOWN

Theodore Epp of Back to the Bible wrote these words, 
“ Backsliding starts in such a subtle way that most of 
us are not aware of it, and many of us may be 
backslidden and may not realize it.” We must not just 
take it for granted that we are in touch with God. Joseph 
and Mary lost a whole day of fellowship with Jesus 
because “ they supposed him to be in the company.” They 
took for granted something of which they should have 
made sure. I wonder are they a picture of you ? Could it 
be that you are taking for granted your walk with God ? 
Look at Peter for example. The last time as we opened up 
the life of Peter we examined him from the time that he 
met the Lord Jesus at Bethabara beyond Jordan until the 
time of his marvellous confession of faith at Caesarea 
Philippi and we called that “ The Way Up,” because 
everything was glory for Peter. He had met the Lord 
Jesus, he had become a follower of the Lord Jesus and he 
had confessed the Saviour. 

But now we see Peter “ prone to wander,” and “ prone to 
leave,” the Lord he loved and we must realize that his 
failures can be our failures. Now up until now it was 
marvellous for Peter. Do you notice what he says in  

( 8:29 ) ? Now just put a marker here in ( 8:29 ) and turn 
over to ( 14:71 ) I would remind you though it does not 
seem to be that it is the same man. And we are not talking 
about a long span of time but a brief span of time. The 
Word of God says that “ he began to curse and to swear 
saying I know not this man of whom ye speak.” ( 14:71 ) 
Now how is this possible ? Is it possible that the man who 
was so stalwart in his confession of the deity of the Lord 
Jesus who not too long afterwards denies that he even 
knows the Lord ? How could it happen ? My …. how can 
it happen in the life of a dedicated Christian ? Someone 
who loves the Lord, testifies as to his faith in Christ, 
follows the Lord Jesus …. and falls and his testimony lies 
in shambles. It’s “ The Way Down.” for Peter, the way 
down geographically and spiritually as we see him from 
Caesarea Philippi to the Cross. I want to suggest to you 
that “ The Way Down,” for Peter began with, 

(1)A Denunciation of the Plan of God 

We begin our journey in ( Mk 8 ) and I think you will 
discover that its possible for Peter’s failures to be our 
failures. You see, Peter had been walking with the Lord 
Jesus for quite some time and he had been listening to the 
Lord’s Word and it is possible that his familiarity with the 
Word of God may have robbed Peter of something of the 
impact of both the uniqueness of Christ and the authority 
of His Word. Now in ( Mk Ch 8 ) you have a very 
interesting paragraph beginning with ( 8:31 ) We begin to 
see what Peter does under the sound of truth and by the 
way all backsliding begins under the sound of truth. The 
seeds of failure are in the heart of Peter long before his 



public denial and disgrace becomes known to others.  You 
see, the problem with Peter’s loyalty to the Lord Jesus 
began here under the sound of truth as it was ministered to 
him by the Lord Jesus. There was born in the heart of 
Simon Peter on this occasion the seed of bitter fruit that 
would take place later on in his denial of the Lord Jesus. 
Look if you will at ( 8:31 ) and notice, 

(a)THE REVELATION BY THE LORD JESUS: 

“ And he began ….,” ( 8:31 ) Now if you underline your 
Bible underline that expression “ And he began to teach 
them ….,” for this marks a pivotal shift in the ministry of 
the Lord Jesus. Christ is prepared to unveil new truths to 
the disciples that He has not revealed before. He’s going 
to introduce to them the fact of the cross and that He must 
go to Jerusalem and there He must suffer, and there He 
must die and then be raised from the dead. The word  
“ must,” suggests deep conviction. Christ was expressing 
God’s will, God’s way and God’s work for His life. Now 
this was a shocking disclosure. This is not what they 
expected. They shared the Jewish expectations that the 
Messiah would be a political deliverer who would defeat 
Rome re-establish the kingdom of Israel and usher in a 
period of peace and prosperity not known since the 
kingdom of David.  

You see, they thought of Messiah in terms of power, 
victory and conquest. But the Saviour was talking about 
suffering and death and they were not ready for that. Yet 
this was why Christ had come. “ The Son of Man must 
suffer many things ….,” ( 8:31 ) Is there a “ divine must,”

in your life ? Are you a person under orders ? Do you 
know in your heart you “ must,” go to wherever, whoever 
and whenever ? Despite suffering, sacrifice and pain ? (a) 

(b)THE RESPONSE TO THE LORD JESUS: 

Look at ( 8:32 ) Mark the word “ began,” Indeed you 
could write beside the word “ began,” the word  
“ backslide.” “ And Peter took him and began to 
backslide.” The Greek word “ took,” suggests that Peter 
took hold of Christ and forced Him aside. The Greek word  
“ rebuke,” shows Peter’s words to be full of vehemence. 
He came on strong in his zeal to correct the Lord. “ Never 
Lord,” he said “ this shall never happen to you. Are you 
talking about dying ? Are you talking about going to the 
holy city and suffering and laying down your life ? 
Never.” My …. Peter began to backslide. When do God’s 
people backslide ? When they begin to question the truth. 
The truth of Christ was no longer authoritative in the life 
of Peter and Peter began to argue with the truth. The Lord 
Jesus had begun to unfold the truth about the cross, and 
Peter sat in judgment on the truth. Is this not an arrogant 
thing to do ? Is this not a dangerous thing to do ?  

To sit in judgment upon the Word when that Word is to sit 
in judgment upon us. Had Peter become so familiar with 
the truth that it no longer hit him with the impact that it 
once did ? My …. is that not possible in your life and 
mine ? We become so familiar reading the Word, 
ministering the Word that the Word no longer begins to 
have an impact our lives. “ And Peter took him and began 
to rebuke him.” ( 8:32 ) And those same lips that testified 



that Jesus is the Christ are the lips that began to rebuke the 
Saviour. My …. when the Word of God begins to prick 
your heart and mind with the conviction of the Holy Spirit 
do you argue with the truth or do you submit yourself to  
it ? Do you say “ That’s for another time, another place, 
another person, Lord you don’t understand the culture in 
which I live, the pressure under which I work.” The  
“ Way Down,” for Peter began with a (1)  

(2)A DEPRECIATION OF THE SON OF GOD 

Come back with me to ( Mk Ch 9 ) The scene is the 
transfiguration, a glorious time where the Lord Jesus 
unveils to Peter, James and John on the top of the mount 
His glory. ( 9:2-4 ) Now Peter had fallen asleep. Luke tells 
us that. ( Lk 9:32 ) And he awoke in the midst of the 
transfiguration’s scene. And Peter put his mouth in motion 
before he put his mind in gear. Look at, 

(a)THE REQUEST OF THE APOSTLE: 

Do you see it in ( 9:5 ) ? Now notice what Peter is saying 
here. You see, if Peter’s initial problem was to question 
the truth now Peter is compromising the truth. Do you 
really understand what Peter is saying here whether he 
realized it or not ? What Peter is saying is this, “ Lord let 
us build three booths one for You, one for Moses and one 
for Elijah.” Now don’t miss what Peter was doing. He 
was bringing the Lord Jesus down to the level of Moses 
and Elijah. The uniqueness of Christ had been lost upon 
Peter at least in this moment. At this moment the Lord 
Jesus was no longer the fairest of ten thousand, He was no 

longer the lily of the valley, He was no longer the 
altogether lovely One to Peter’s soul. He would honour 
Moses and Elijah but he would put them on the same 
plane as the Lord Jesus. My …. is that not a depreciation 
of the Son of God ? But if in ( 9:5-6 ) you have the (a) 
then in ( 9:7-8 ) you have, 

(b)THE REBUKE OF THE FATHER: 

Look if you will at ( 9:7-8 ) Now Peter is rebuked by the 
Son in ( Ch 8 ) now he is rebuked by the Father in  
( Ch 9 ) “ This is my beloved Son hear him.” ( 9:7 ) Please 
underline the word “ Him.” Peter hear Him. Lift up Him. 
Worship Him. Adore Him. Glorify Him. Exalt Him. For 
Jesus Christ is to be the central One. My …. don’t take the 
deity of Christ, the uniqueness of Christ, don’t bring 
Christ down to the level of man, on other hand don’t bring 
man up to the level of Christ. You see, those who question 
the truth will begin to compromise the truth. You know, 
those of us who minister in the things of God may come 
to the point in our lives when the sacred things are no 
longer as sacred as they once were. It’s possible for us to 
become so familiar even with the glory of the Lord Jesus 
that no longer do we fall in worship before Him. It’s so 
easy to elevate men and to become followers of men 
rather than followers of the Saviour.  

I mean what is revival ? But a lifting up of the Lord Jesus 
so that He occupies His rightful place of pre-eminence in 
our lives. Tell me, in this stage of your Christian 
experience, have you a greater appreciation of the Lord 
Jesus than you ever had before ? Now do you see that  



“ The Way Down,”  for Peter involved (1) (2) but it also 
involved,  

(3)A Deterioration in the Man of God 

A kidnapper abducted an eight year old girl in the 
morning, drove around with her, phoned for a ransom, 
then without trying to collect the money let her out near 
her home unharmed. When he was caught his fellow 
citizens were amazed, for he had been a model citizen. 
But no person falls suddenly. Someone has said,  
“ Collapse in the Christian life is seldom a blow out its 
usually a slow leak.” Oh, I know that it appears to us that 
someone just drops over the edge. But all we are seeing is 
the end product of a process which has been developing 
for a long time. For Peter (1) Denunciation of the Plan of 
God (2) Depreciation of the Son of God led to (3) 
Deterioration in the Man of God. Now this brings us to  
( Mk 14:26 ) Let’s try and identify some of the stages in 
Peter’s decline and downfall. 

(a)In ( 14:26-31 ) Peter is BOASTING TOO MUCH: 

Peter had the original foot and mouth disease. Look how 
he puts it in ( 14:29 ) In effect he’s saying, “ Lord I don’t 
know about the rest of these guys but you can count on 
me.” And the Lord in grace tries to arrest him by saying, 
“ Peter it’s sooner than you think.” ( 14:30 ) Do you see 
what Peter says ? “ Why Lord, my devotion to you is so 
great that its willing to go the point of death.” Now what 
was Peter’s problem ? I don’t think it was sincerity. I 
think he meant what he said. Peter’s problem was a 

problem of ignorance. And that is your problem and mine, 
this …. ! You see, whenever you say, “ Lord you can 
count on me.” You’re about to step on a spiritual banana 
peel. You’re going to sprawl in the truth. Some years ago 
a Christian wrote these words on the flyleaf of a Bible.  
“ When I try I fail but when I trust He succeeds.” Now 
there is a world of theology in that couplet. You see, the 
flesh only knows one thing and that is failure and God has 
no self-improvement plan for your flesh. Peter counted 
too much on the Willingness of the Spirit and forgot that 
other element in his nature, the Weakness of the Flesh.
Now listen, we are never far from danger if we forget that 
is “ in our flesh dwelleth no good thing.” ( Rom 7:18 ) 
Peter was self-confident, self-sufficient trusting in his own 
strength instead of relying on the Lord. “ Lord I am ready 
to go with Thee both into prison and to death.”
( Lk 23:33 ) My …. loud protestation often precedes low 
performance. The biggest blow in the camp may turn out 
to be the biggest coward in the conflict. The best swimmer 
may be in danger of drowning. The unsinkable Titanic 
sank. Overconfidence tends to carelessness.  

The Master knew Peter perfectly. Simon was ignorant of 
his own weakness. Had a fellow disciple recounted to 
Peter a few weeks in advance the horrendous details of his 
denial, Peter might have asked, “ am I a dog that I should 
do that ?” As the battle ebbed and flowed over the field at 
Waterloo, Napoleon, stronger in guns, material and men 
actually sent three messages to Paris, stating he had won 
the battle. He was overconfident and we all know what 
happened ? Do you need to learn this lesson ? Could this 
be the reason that you are experiencing defeat, having 



setbacks, knowing failure ? Are you resting on your 
strength ? Like Peter are you self-confident ? Many 
supposedly strong Christians of ten years ago, never 
dreamed then, that today a decade later, they would rarely 
darken the door of a church, scarcely open their Bibles, 
attend the services or be involved in any Christian service.  
My …. the Bible warns us “ let him that thinketh he 
standeth take heed lest he fall.” ( 1 Cor 10:12 ) (a)  

(b)In ( 14:32-42 ) Peter is PRAYING TOO LITTLE: 

Do you see the obvious connection ? Whenever you boast 
too much, you’ll always pray to little. Three times Peter 
and the other disciples failed in this respect and is it to be 
wondered ? If we are full of confidence in ourselves what 
need is there for us to cry to the Lord for help. You see, if 
I have adequate resources why pray ? If I have an 
adequate intellect why pray ? For prayer is the recognition 
that your need is not partial but total. With Peter it 
happened in the Garden of Gethsemane. Leaving eight of 
His disciples Christ took with Him, that innermost circle, 
Peter, James and John. He spoke to them of His 
overwhelming sorrow, “ My soul is exceeding sorrowful 
unto death, tarry ye here and watch. And he went forward 
a little and fell on the ground and prayed.” ( 14:34-35 ) 
The Lord Jesus poured out His heart in ardent prayer to 
His Father. ( Heb 5:7 ) But when He returned to His 
disciples what did He find ? Where was cocksure Simon ? 
Where was self-sufficient Peter ? Where was the man who 
was ready to go to prison and death ? He was fast asleep. 

And directing His words to Peter Christ said, “ Simon 
sleepest thou ? couldest thou not watch one hour ? Watch 
ye and pray, lest ye enter into temptation.” ( 14:37-38 ) 
But the same pattern was repeated again and again. My 
…. is it any wonder that Peter denied His Lord ? His 
failure began in the place of prayer. You see, prayer is the 
gateway of getting help from God. Vance once suggested 
that prayer is the only thing we do that affects three 
worlds at once. It reaches up in Worship to God. It 
reaches out in Work to Man. It reaches down in Warfare 
against Satan. Do you see here that Peter is praying too 
little ? Now if your experience is similar to mine the one 
area if your life in which you are constantly shot down is 
your prayer life. How do we account for that ? There is 
certainly not one of us that needs an exhortation to pray. 
The Lord Jesus said, “ Men ought always to pray.”
( Lk 18:1 ) Paul says “ Pray without ceasing.”
( 1 Thes 5:17 ) James says, “ Ye have not because ye ask 
not.” ( James 4:2 ) You see, Satan doesn’t mind if you 
witness for Christ as long as you don’t pray. He knows 
you see, that its far more important to talk to God about 
men, than to talk to men about God.  

Satan doesn’t mind if you study the Bible as long as you 
don’t pray, because then you will develop spiritual pride 
and there is nothing more lethal. Satan does not mind if 
you become actively involved in the local church as long 
as you don’t pray, because then nothing of significance 
will happen anyhow. Do you know what I have 
discovered over the years ? The one thing I cannot do is 
popularize prayer. I can announce that we will hold 
Family Seminars or Financial Seminars or Future 



Seminars and folk will appear from out of the woodwork 
but announce that you’re going to have a prayer meeting 
and it’s a different thing. Social evenings, barbecues, 
musical evenings and they will come in their finery but no 
PR programme will ever bring people out to a prayer 
meeting because prayer is the recognition that your need 
is total not partial. My …. Peter’s failure began in the 
place of prayer and if we sleep in the hour of prayer, a 
landslide will begin that will soon desolate the individual, 
the church and the community. My …. are you watchful ? 
What about your prayer life ? Do we live like Christians 
who believe that Satan is abroad ? That the world is 
enticing and that the flesh is weak ? 

(c) In ( 14:43-50 ) Peter is ACTING TOO SOON: 

Now don’t forget the connection. You see, whenever you 
boast too much you’ll pray too little. If you say, “ Lord 
you can count on me then you are not going to count on 
Him.” And if you don’t depend on the Lord then 
invariably you’re going to act too soon. Can you picture 
this scene ? Judas and a great band of men with swords 
and clubs come under the cloak of darkness to seize the 
Saviour. Look at what it says in ( 14:46 ) Do you get the 
picture ? Peter is out from sheer exhaustion and then 
perhaps as a result of the soldiers swords and the shuffling 
of feet Peter comes into partial consciousness and see’s 
they’re seizing the Lord and he says “ Man now is the 
time for action.” He whips out his sword but he’s got a 
couple of problems. 

Problem No 1: Peter is sleepy, and we can identify with 
him here. 
Problem No: 2: Peter is angry, and an angry man is never 
fully under control. 
Problem No 3: Peter is a fisherman. 

Fishermen don’t make good swordsmen. So the Lord says 
“ Put your sword away if My purposes were carnal I 
could summon twelve legions of angels from heaven in a 
moments notice and liquidate the enemy but Peter my 
purposes are not carnal so put your sword away.” Now 
do you see Peter’s problem ? It’s the problem that you and 
I face every day of the week. Peter was active when he 
should have been passive, and Peter was passive when he 
should have been active. When he should have been 
active in prayer he was passive in sleep, and he when 
should have been passive in resignation to the will of God 
he was active with the sword. Do you ever find yourself in 
that situation ? Someone calls you on the telephone and 
says, “ I know I should tell you this but in order for you 
pray more intelligently,” then the gossip is unloaded.  
“ But you should not tell anyone,” “ Oh, don’t worry I 
would not dream about it.” But you can hardly wait to get 
off the phone, to get back on to pass the juicy bits to 
someone else. 

But listen an hour later, you’re given a wonderful 
opportunity to witness for Christ, and it’s as you’ve got 
lockjaw. Active when you should have been passive and 
passive when you should have been active. I heard of a 
minister in the gospel in the U.S.A. who ministered the 
Word of God with power and distinction. But as his 



ministry grew to a close he got bitter and in his last 
message to his people he shot his mouth off. Today that 
man weeps bitterly and says “ I would give everything if I 
could take that message back.” Is it not so easy to get 
motivated in the flesh and say, “ Man we’ve got to do 
something lets get into action.” The result of our action ? 
Devastation. Why ? Because we are not under the control 
of the Spirit of God and our actions are not bathed in 
prayer. Can you see Peter now ? Peter is (a) (b) (c) and, 

(d)In ( 14:66-72 ) Peter is THINKING TOO LATE: 

Can you picture the scene ? The night is cold but so is the 
soul of Peter. Where is that white hot love for Christ that 
he had a short time before ? Its not only cold at night, but 
its cold in Peter’s soul. Peter might argue with himself  
“ I’ll only be here a short time. Just long enough to get 
warm.” Just long enough to get recognised. Just long 
enough to be interrogated. Just long enough to lose his 
temper. Just long enough to lose his testimony and life is 
in shambles as he cringes under the accusations of those 
around the fire who were hostile to Christ.  

“ You were with Jesus of Nazareth.” “ No, I was not.” 
“ You are one of them,” “ No I am not.” 
“ Your speech betrays you, you’ve got a Galilean accent, 
you talk like the followers of Jesus.” “ No I am not one of 
the followers of Jesus.” ( 14:71 ) My …. who said that ? 
The man who said, “ Lord you can count on me, the man 
who said ‘ Lord my devotion is so deep that I am willing 
to die with you.” My …. if you are sitting there thinking, 

“ Well, that would never happen to me.” Then you are 
already on the same road that Peter took. Look at ( 14:72 )  
You see, Peter thought but sadly it was too late. In the 
third century Julian the apostate was determined to blot 
out every trace of Christianity. But he discovered the 
more he persecuted the church the more it grew. Finally, 
he got his little band of disciples together and said, 
“ Christianity provokes too much thinking, why even the 
slaves are thinking which too a Roman mind is incredible 
because the Romans said slaves do not think.” But my …. 
slaves do think under the impact of the Word of God. But 
do you ? Do I ? Is it not true that we are so often content 
to plough through life doing the same things that we have 
been doing for years without ever stopping and saying, 
“ What’s the significance of this ? How does this line up 
with what the Scriptures teach ?” 

Peter: The Way Down: Bless God his failure was not 
final. Do you recall the first time the Lord met him what 
he said “ Thou art Simon …. thou shalt be called 
Cephas.” ( Jn 1:42 ) But it took the Lord a considerable 
time to get him Simonised to get the Simon out of him 
and get the stability into him. But when he did it was men 
of Peter’s calibre of whom the world testified “ these have 
turned the world upside down.” (L Acts 17:6 ) (1) (2) (3) 
Peter, The Way Down. My …. is this you this …. ? Are 
you going down spiritually ? Like Peter are you boasting 
too much: praying too little: acting too soon and thinking 
too late. Do you know the Lord’s word to you this …..  
“ watch ye and pray lest ye enter into temptation.”  
( 14:38 ) 


